Garsington Parish Council

The Annual Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 2nd July 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm. The Chairman, Cllr Chris Wright presided; present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood (Vice-Chairman), Paul Bolam, Ian Dickinson, Matthew Dovey, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick and Judith Westgate with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie, PCSO Dawn Hunt and three members of the public.

7/12/1

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were accepted from County Cllr David Turner who was away on holiday.

7/12/2

Declaration of Acceptance of Office

Cllr Ian Dickinson signed the Acceptance of Office as a co-opted member of the Parish Council and this was witnessed and signed by the Clerk

7/12/3

Election of Chairman of the Parish Council 2012/13

(The Clerk took the chair during this item)

Cllr Chris Wright was proposed by Cllr Anne Eastwood and seconded by Cllr Mike Patrick. There were no other candidates. Cllr Wright was elected unanimously.
7/12/4

Election of Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council 2012/13

Cllr Anne Eastwood was proposed by Cllr John Hieatt and seconded by Cllr Judith Westgate. There were no other candidates. Cllr Eastwood was elected unanimously
7/12/5

Declarations of Interest

None

7/12/6

Public Participation

Mrs Auders said that she would like to thank County Cllr David Turner for making progress in having a bus stop outside 195 or 197 Oxford Road. The consultation process has begun and a site meeting had recently taken place.

Mr Clarke from Combewell said that he had been told by the planning inspector that the date by which residents’ comments about the Appeal concerning P12/S0421 Land at Kiln Lane had now passed. District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that there is still time for comments to be made via the District Council and she urged as many people as possible to attend the appeal hearing at SODC’s offices on 31st July.

Mr R Surman said that he understood that the cattery business being conducted at The Plough did have approval. This had laid down some conditions concerning parking and traffic movements as well as structures that should be used for the cats.

PCSO Dawn Hunt reported that there been have a few recent examples of anti-social behaviour in Elm Drive: kicking a football against the shutters on the shops, for example. The Police had been called about vehicles causing an obstruction in Pettiwell but all the cars in the road were properly taxed  and since there are no parking restrictions in that area no offence had been committed.

7/12/7

Minutes of the Monthly Meetings held on 11th June 2012

The Minutes as circulated were approved and signed as a true record.

7/12/8

Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

i.
The gravedigger, Andy Slade, has confirmed to the Clerk that he will level graves free of charge; he will do this gradually when he is in the area. The Clerk will visit the Cemetery and an order of priority will be agreed following this visit.

ii.
A recent development at Greenwoods is that a resident has reported the delivery of new portable building. This is visible from the bottom of Pettiwell.

7/12/9

County Councillor’s Report

David Turner is on holiday and had sent his apologies.

7/12/10
District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie reported that Ian Sneddon from SODC has visited Greenwoods following the report of possible new residential use. She will discuss the matter with him in the near future.

Cllr Gillespie said that SODC is strongly opposed to the Appeal concerning P12/S0421 Land at Kiln Lane.
The District Council’s core strategy is still not finalised. The Inspector has indicated he is in favour of protecting the Green Belt but the exact wording is still to be agreed.

7/12/11
Finance: Balances and cheques for signature

Barclays Current Account at 30th June 


£25,125.70

Bank of Ireland 14th May




         £6.31

A cheque for £6.31 was approved to place this amount in the Barclays Account

The Council noted the June direct debit payment to Grundons of £45.65

The following cheques were approved for payment:

Earth Anchors (dog waste bin x2)




         £514.74

Berinsfield Community Business (grass-cutting)


         £174.00

Thames Valley & Chiltern Air Ambulance (donation)

         £150.00

G Russell (Administration June plus present for Godfrey Eden)
         £164.15

G Russell (Salary)






         £406.97

The Clerk reported that Turneys are hopeful that they have found a buyer for the ride-on mower at a price of at least £7,000.

The Chairman and the Clerk signed the Council’s Annual Return 2011/12 along with Bank reconciliation and Asset statement.

The Clerk reported that the Internal Audit had been completed by Kevin Rose during the previous week. His report will arrive for the August meeting.

7/12/12
Planning

a). Applications

P12/S0793/FUL The Plough 1 Oxford Road 

Retention of outbuildings used for cattery and change of use of land to be used for cattery business. (In the light of comments which had been received following its meeting in June the Council had agreed to reconsider this application and the Clerk had obtained an extension to the consultation period).

By a majority the Council agreed that the application should be recommended for approval. The Clerk was asked to write to the planners saying that there are concerns about the road safety implications of a business being conducted at this site which is on a junction with a severe hairpin bend and is already well-known for being dangerous. The Council recommended that the applicant is asked to take measures which ensure that the cattery’s clients, who will mainly arrive and depart by car, enter and exit the site in a way that minimises danger to other road users and pedestrians and that they are discouraged from parking on the road itself. The Council also told the planners that no further development of the site will be approved.

P12/S1224/HH 193 Oxford Road

The proposal is for the demolition of a single garage to the rear of the property and the addition of a single and two storey rear extension and a loft conversion to provide extra kitchen and bedroom space.

The Council agreed to recommend that this application be approved.

P12/S0853/HH Lomond House 85a South End; Erection of garage.

The Council agreed to recommend that this application be approved.

P12/S1136/DIS Kiln Farm Kiln Lane 

Residential conversion of two traditional barns including a corn house (office to Building 1) and open sided barn for parking Discharge of conditions 2, 3, 4, 9, 10 & 11 on P09/W0748

The Parish Council noted this application. It is one upon which it is not being consulted.

P12/S1046/LB 30 Oxford Road

Installation of 3 no. conservation style roof lights on the rear elevation, and internal alterations to form a bathroom at attic level. The internal works involve removing and replacing internal stud walls, rewiring, and alterations to the plumbing.

The Council agreed that it had no strong views about this application and would leave the planning officers to decide as they felt appropriate.

b). Planning Enforcement and Appeals

Councillors agreed to continue to monitor activity in Tadpole Lane

c). Community-led Planning

In response to the invitation in the Garsington Newsletter, three residents have contacted the Chairman offering to help set the Parish Council’s agenda for the coming years. It was agreed to wait and see if more residents would put themselves forward. Cllr Matthew Dovey hopes to attend the ORCC Community Led Planning Networking Event at Cassington on 23rd July and will report at the next meeting.

7/12/13
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a.
Both Cllr Ian Dickinson and Cllr Matthew Dovey have expressed interest in attending the Councillor’s training event being organised by OALC on September 5th and it was agreed that both could go. The Clerk will reserve their places.

b.
Several residents had sent letters and emails to the Chairman and Clerk thanking the Parish Council for the special pins, certificates and Jubilee mugs which they had been awarded in recognition of their community service.

c. 
The Council has been invited to send a representative to a meeting about Community Led Planning at SODC’s offices on 3rd July and the Clerk will attend.

d.
The Council has been notified of the forthcoming review of District Council ward boundaries. This is necessary following the likely reduction in the number of District Councillors which means that ward sizes will have to be increased. The Consultation period runs until 28th August and the matter will be discussed at the August meeting.

e.
Cyril Tomline has written to the Chairman expressing his intention to retire as Editor of The Garsington Newsletter with effect from the edition of February/March 2013. The Chairman will write to Cyril to express its enormous gratitude for his 21 years of service. Cyril has provided a job description to assist the Council with its search for a replacement. This will be advertised in the forthcoming Newsletter. Cyril has offered to work alongside his chosen replacement during an extended handover period.

f.
Mrs Gunther has written to the Council asking about making part of the high bank into a footpath from the top of Pettiwell to the bus shelter. This suggestion was looked at when Peter Ronald was the Area Engineer and County Cllr David Turner will be asked to get County officers to look at the scheme again.

7/12/14
Sports & Social Club Lease

Amanda Benham reports that she has e-mailed the Club’s solicitor asking for a meeting within the next two weeks. Both sides would attend with their solicitors present in an attempt to reach a final agreement of the outstanding points. Should this meeting fail to reach an agreement the Council is prepared for the matter to return to the Court, where a settlement can be imposed.
7/12/15
Fields in Trust Agreement

The draft agreement had been circulated just before the last meeting. In principle the Council is in favour of proceeding. The Chairman will consider the detail of the draft document and make suggestions for changes so that these can be discussed at the August meeting.

7/12/16
Village Maintenance

Play Area boundary hedge; The Clerk reported that he had received a quote from another hedgelayer which was just under £800 as opposed to just under £1,000 already received (neither price includes new hedge plants and both say some will be required). It was suggested, however, that if contact is made with the adjoining landowner, The Queen’s College, permission could be forthcoming to allow the Council’s contractor to the cut the boundary hedge on both sides.

The hedge and trees growing alongside Oxford Road near Combewell need cutting back and this is believed to be the responsibility of the County Council. Cllr Patrick asked if this could be taken on by the County as a regular item of routine annual maintenance rather than the Parish Council having to raise the matter every year.

During the recent wet weather, some councillors have been concerned about the clumps of wet grass which were left behind after the contractor has cut it. The Clerk was asked to find out the difference in cost between having the contractor collect the grass when cutting it and leaving the cut grass on the ground. 

The new dog waste bins will be installed in Poplar Close and Southend within the next few days.

7/12/17
White lines in Wheatley Road

The changes have not yet been done. The Council will review the impact that they have when this phase has been completed.

7/12/18
Bus stop locations; Southend and Oxford Road.

Drawings have been submitted following site meetings but they do not seem to give a totally accurate record of what was discussed. Cllr Mike Patrick asked the Clerk to take up this matter with the County Council officer concerned and expressed the hope that there would be further consultation between County and Parish Councils before final decisions are taken

7/12/19
New Code of Conduct

A hard copy of the Guide to the Standards Regime is being circulated. All Councillors will also receive an electronic copy.

7/12/20
Any Other Business

a. 
There are 36 Jubilee mugs still unsold. It was suggested that they should be advertised through The Garsington Newsletter.

b.
Since the Parish Council has sent its ride-on mower to be sold it no longer needs the storage facilities at the Tractor Shed in the Sportsground. Sorting out future arrangements for use of the Shed should be part of the final agreement with the Sports & Social Club. 

c.
There will be an official re-opening of the Village Hall, probably in early September. Cllr Patrick confirmed that he has ordered the new notice board which is to be headed ‘Garsington Parish Council and Village Hall’

The Meeting closed at 9.15 p.m.

